New Directions Workgroup
Meeting Summary
June 9, 2010
Participants

HPPC members:  Frank Strona, Gayle Burns, Joe Ramirez-Forcier, Kyriell Noon, Michael Discepola, 
Pedro Arista
Community Member: Jen Hecht
DPH: Tracey Packer, Eileen Loughran, Emalie Huriaux
Harder+Co: Kym Dorman, Nicole Pritchard
Welcome and Overview
· Kym welcomed and provided a brief overview of the background and purpose of the meeting.
· The need for this workgroup emerged from discussions with the HPPC and the community about New Directions.  The idea for today is to discuss two priority concerns set fourth by the Co-chairs after reviewing notes from the community meetings, and to make concrete, do-able recommendations to bring to HPS that HPS will then consider and figure out how to implement.
· Gayle suggested that in order to make recommendations to the health department, perhaps a list of previously mentioned concerns from past meetings be emailed out to the group.

· Kym clarified that her role as a facilitator is to create a balance between getting everyone’s concerns on the table and making sure to answer the two questions set forth by the HPPC co-chairs.
· Kym reminded the group that she will be moving people along, and will expect members to interact with respectful engagement, as per usual.
· Group members here today have committed to attending and participating in both of the scheduled meetings on June 9 (today) and June 29.
· Eileen distributed a modified agenda which featured updated versions of the two questions to be discussed.  
· Tracey explained DPH’s presence for today’s meeting.
· Eileen and Tracey work for the HIV Prevention Section and support community planning.  Their presence today is intended to support the implementation process.  Emalie is present to represent CTL because that is one of the focus areas, and she plans to mainly listen and answer clarification questions.  Terry Dowling, Director of CTL, will be present at the June 29 meeting as well.
· Information from today’s discussion will be brought back to DPH to determine how best to respond.
· Tracey reminded members that this is a new HPPC workgroup and follows the standard rules of the HPPC.  Nicole will be note-taking and recording, and because it is a public meeting members of the community may be in attendance.
· Kym asked group members to each share what they hoped to get out of this workgroup.
· Kyriell commented that there is still a lack of clarity and vagueness around what will come of some of the suggestions around New Directions.  HPS’s response was vague.  Particular details to hash out are around behavioral indicators (what the behavioral indicators are, how data will be collected, and what will happen with the data) as well as around names based reporting.  He is hoping the group can work through those details in a smaller group setting before sharing them with the full Council.
· After clarifying with the group that she is a full member of the committee despite not being an HPPC member, Jen proceeded to comment that her main focus is to make sure there is a balanced set of HIV prevention activities for people who are HIV negative that go beyond testing.  Jen later added that information on resource allocation would be helpful, as would feedback on what has changed in the New Drections.
· Gayle commented that she is seeking clarity on the difference between the Plan and New Directions so that she can provide guidance to her staff before the RFP comes out.
· Pedro added that his thoughts have already been expressed by other members.
· Michael echoed Pedro, and also questioned whether there was any report back from HPS on potential changes to New Directions based on previous meetings.  He also asked for a concrete timeline for this discussion process because at a certain point HPS will have to write the RFP.
· Frank emphasized the balancing act between service provision, prevention and evaluation.  He explained his definition for evaluation, meaning a positive step toward trying something new, reviewing past efforts, and moving forward based on lessons learned.
· Joe asked what it takes for capacity building in the community, and what it takes to support New Directions.  What are the outcomes expected?  He also asked for clarification on what has changed in terms of strategies and interventions from the former Plan to the most recent Plan.
· Emalie, Eileen and Tracey did not comment.
· Kym reviewed members’ comments and noted whether they would likely be addressed in today’s meeting.  She proposed that anything not addressed be flagged and added to a list for future conversations. 
· Kym confirmed that Jen, Gayle and Kyriell’s comments would be mostly addressed, however names based reporting and resource allocation would be flagged for later discussion.
· Members discussed the need for further information on resource allocation in order to continue planning conversations.  In response Kym explained that in order to get to the final resource allocation decision the service priorities must be unpacked, which will feed into final decisions about resource allocation.  Tracey added that members will need to first determine what needs to happen to prevent HIV and implement the Plan, and then the health department will figure out how that looks in a pie.
Key Question #1:  

How do we know when risk behaviors are addressed successfully?
· One member commented that the main considerations should be populations at risk, strategies, and how many interventions will be used.  This involves looking at each BRP.  Funding allocation for interventions should be based on the numbers [tested?].  In the New Directions there was no breakdown of the numbers, thus it was difficult to understand whether items being funded were priority issues. 
· Frank commented that he would like to see an evaluation of how this issue has successfully been addressed, looking beyond the number of people who have been tested.  He is particularly interested in focusing on the strategies to use in combination with testing, because testing alone will not be sufficient.  Kyriell suggested that carving out resources for HERR was what was intended to accompany testing as a prevention strategy.
· Tracey clarified that HERR and Status Awareness are two separate activities.
· Joe commented that because this is tied to names reporting, status awareness and how many can get tested, he assumes this could include everyone who is in harm reduction testing.  As a community what does that look like?  Does the community recommend what they think is the best prevention?
· Jen commented that the New Directions focuses on the number and frequency of testing, and on positivity rates, but it does not address risk behavior, indicators of HIV risk and successful programs aiming to reduce risk behavior.  She suggested that there should be information collected on what current risk trends are, and funding should be allotted for programs successful at decreasing risk.
· Michael added that prevention with positives is important to preventing new infections and transmission.  It is important to understand some of the behavioral indicators, and to identify risk behaviors for that population to get services and prevent transmission.

· Frank recounted that a prior presentation showed that age and length of time living in San Francisco could be indicators of success.  For example, a 40-year-old in San Francisco who is negative and can stay negative until age 60 could be a marker of success.
· Tracey shared that a concern is collecting behavioral data that’s indicative of actual behavior that occurs over time.  This has been attempted in different ways in the past, but proved costly and did not provide as much information as hoped for.  The Plan has to address how to show a decrease in HIV transmission, and demonstrate the effect of programs.  Tracey suggested members consider things that can be measured to help see what’s happening with risk behavior, that doesn’t put a huge burden on individual organizations, and that isn’t very costly.  Kyriell added that he feels collecting behavioral data is worth some extra costs, particularly around risk and sexual behavior.  Keeping track of ongoing community norms is crucial for reducing risk. 
· One indicator to keep note of is unprotected anal intercourse rates for individuals.  Kyriell noted that his organization collects this information at venues where MSM are, and suggested being specific and strategic about where to collect data in order to understand what’s happening in different communities.
· Joe added that it is important to understand individual harm reduction that can be measured through the harm reduction plan with individual goals measured to outcomes.
· Gayle suggested that the burden should be on agencies to collect client level data and risk data.  She commented that in 2000, when she first joined the council, data collection in small agencies was an enormous task, but the later development of core variables reduced the burden.  Data could be collected from within each agency.  Gayle noted that she still has notebooks containing data on her clients from the past several years.
· Members commented that while aggregate data is important, individualized data is essential to collect.  Jen commented that there are ways to simplify the process, including following a sample of people vs. the entire population, and using pre/post questions at workshops to obtain a snapshot assessment. 
· Frank emphasized that to prevent bias in data collection; data from each individual agency should be looked at.  
· Frank commented on the difficulty in measuring success because there is no way to track how many programs each person has been to.  He commented that it may be more useful to see whether people are accessing new prevention opportunities.  
· Joe questioned whether a successful outcome can actually be measured.  He considered that maybe the focus should be less on service providers, but more on program management indicating whether people are meeting certain standards for prevention intervention.  Jen commented that this is the current CDC model.

· Jen suggested using the unique identifier assigned to each agency as part of core variables to track and follow-up with the individual at different points in time.  Tracey responded that this method is used by some agencies but there have proven to be many problems with this method.
· Gayle made a recommendation to set up a system such as Aries, which is used on the Care side, to enable the user to see where a client has been in the system.
· Mike asked how HPS and New Directions can address the issue of risk behavior among people having sex with-in high prevalence populations? (For example: African American (AA) gay men over 40 having sex with other AA men over 40.)
· Tracey commented that testing should be considered a strategy as well as an endpoint because getting tested and knowledge of status can decrease risk.
· Jen suggested that an ideal set of interventions for a high risk person should not be limited to receiving testing on a reoccurring basis.  What a person receives, including social marketing campaigns and attending workshops are important intervention strategies.  From there, there will be opportunities to evaluate.  Frank added that data collection itself will not instigate major behavioral changes; other prevention activities such as book conversations and speakers are essential.
· Tracey pointed out that African American MSM do not have “high risk behavior,” but have a high incidence rate.  Thus, measuring risk behavior does not necessarily capture its effect on HIV transmission.
· Jen commented that monitoring prevalence rate as well would keep the data from getting distorted.
· Emalie wondered how the health department can get to a place where they are looking beyond process evaluation, explaining that often times the department will evaluate by units and process rather than looking beyond to see if a program has reduced HIV.
· Kym summed up the discussion.  
· In the past DPH has collected risk data, but in part due to the limitations on the data, the high cost, and the burden on the agencies, not enough information on risk behavior outcomes was obtained.  
· There is agreement in the room that existing indicators around testing don’t get at the heart of some work related to risk behavior data.  Therefore, an indicator or success should be developed to track reduction in risk behavior.
Key Question 2:

How can providers develop creative models for testing given existing laws and policies?
· Group members discussed their lack of understanding of existing laws and policies as barriers when they, as providers, are asked to come up with innovative models for HIV testing as well as for other STDs.
· Emalie provided a brief overview of existing HIV testing laws, and noted that further information can be found in the appendix of the Plan.
· There are two ways that testing can happen: through a medical model or through community testing.  In the medical model, testing can be provided to people as part of routine medical care, and written consent is not required.  The medical setting must include a licensed practitioner.  Written consent is required for community-based testing programs providing counseling and testing services.
· The community testing model requires people certified by the state to do counseling and testing. While counseling is not required, the agency must be capable of providing it.  In the case of a preliminary positive, the CDC requires a blood draw to confirm a true positive, in which case a certified phlebotomist is required to draw the blood.  

· In addition, all rapid HIV testing sites require a CLIA Certificate of Waiver to do point-of-care rapid HIV testing.  Mobile sites can receive a waiver when adding a satellite site to special events, but a permanent satellite site is not covered.  In order to obtain a CLIA certificate a medical director must take responsibility for the quality of testing at the site, and positive diagnoses must be confirmed by a physician.  However, the medical director is not responsible for the medical care of the site’s client group.
· Michael asked for clarity on medical licensing around STD testing.

· Members commented on the importance of informing agencies of these policies and procedures, and considered how HPS could support this role.  Providing a fact sheet and identifying key contact people from DPH to educate agencies might address this issue.  

· Recommendation: DPH should provide further clarity and resources on HIV testing policies and procedures at the bidder’s conference.  Another option would be to do a FAQs or a 2-3 hour training that would allow people to ask questions.  The FAQ’s should also include what is needed to start a testing site.

· Members agreed that being able to provide a licensed phlebotomist to do blood draws would be a barrier to many agencies that cannot afford to add a salaried position to their staff.  

· Recommendation: Utilize the Office of Economic Workforce Development’s Healthcare Academy as a place to potentially receive funding for capacity building and training.  

· Members also discussed potential difficulties with obtaining a medical director willing to take responsibility for each testing site.  
· Recommendation: DPH should provide a medical director at smaller sites to help meet requirements.
· Recommendation:  HPS should consider funding a medical director through HPS who could cover the medical director responsibilities of smaller testing sites.  

· Recommendation: Develop a roving mobile medical team that can be available to link in to various agencies to help meet requirements.

· Emalie reminded the group to consider other testing models besides rapid testing for people who are seen each week because rapid testing may not be worth it.  She also asked agencies to consider how results are given out.

· Gayle expressed concern that these agencies’s eagerness to fulfill these testing policies or to receive funding might propel a large number of people to set-up a testing site in their facility, or hire a phlebotomist.  
· Recommendation: Provide clarity on what models would be reasonable in that regard.  Or, encourage agencies to link up to certain organizations with the capacity for certification.
· Frank wondered how collaboration outcomes could be developed and tracked.

· Recommended: HPS should look at other STDs when considering collaborations because offering other services could help get people tested as well.  The health priorities for many are not necessarily HIV, but rather blood pressure, and other common conditions.  An incentive to obtaining HIV testing may involve addressing other prominent health concerns.

· Frank and Tracey contemplated whether it is feasible for 32 agencies to do 60,000 HIV tests in 12 months in San Francisco.

· Recommendation: Create a safe injection room.

Closing

· Kym thanked members for coming and concluded the meeting.
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